

WHITE PAPER

Michael W. Frerichs

THE INVESTMENT CASE FOR BOARD DIVERSITY

A Review of the Academic and Practitioner Research on the Value of Gender and Racial/Ethnic Board Diversity for Investors

Office of the Illinois State Treasurer October 2020

Introduction

In the enduring quest among investors, scholars, and business professionals to identify what attributes or human phenomena contribute to successful companies, board diversity stands out. The diversity of a company's board of directors has received immense attention over the years. Academics and practitioners seek to determine whether and to what extent different diversity characteristics – which may include diversity of gender, race, ethnicity, age, religion, class, sexual orientation, personality, political ideology, skill sets, professional experience, or disability status, among others – impact group dynamics, board effectiveness, and ultimately, the financial performance of companies.

This level of attention is warranted given the fact that "good corporate governance can create and preserve value for investors... and good governance begins with a great board of directors."¹ Boards of directors wield immense influence over the governance, management, business strategy, and financial performance of corporations. They also serve as the direct representatives of a company's shareholders, which further ensures that boards are focused and legally bound to protect and grow shareholder value. Given this level of influence and materiality to investors, it is clear why corporate leaders, financial analysts, institutional investors, and other stakeholders devote so much time and attention to the composition of corporate boards, including the diversity of board members.

While diversity comes in infinite stripes, many of which are ripe for analysis, significant attention has focused on corporate board diversity as constituted by the gender and racial/ethnic composition of board members. While there is clearly an ethical and principled case for board diversity in the interests of equity, inclusion, and social justice,

many academics and practitioners in the investment space focus on the business case for board diversity. To that end, a plethora of studies examine whether and to what extent gender and racial/ethnic diversity affect the functioning of corporate boards and the performance of the companies they oversee, with performance chiefly defined by financial and operating metrics.

This paper seeks to examine the wealth of literature on this subject to provide further insight and render a judgment on the investment case for gender and racial/ethnic diversity on corporate boards. In summary, this paper concludes that the gender and racial/ethnic composition of corporate boards does indeed have a material and relevant impact on company performance and investors.

While research is notably abundant regarding gender diversity, this examination finds that the investment case for racial/ethnic board diversity holds true as well, despite the lack of disclosure from many companies on the racial/ethnic composition of their board members. In summary, extensive empirical research on board diversity and effective board governance demonstrates a positive relationship between the percentage of diverse individuals on boards and firm value and performance. Companies with a diverse board, inclusive of gender and race/ethnicity, are better positioned to execute good governance, effective risk management, and optimal decision-making, as well as enhanced customer alignment, employee engagement, and transparency, as compared to those with laggard board diversity.

Current Levels of Diversity on Boards

When boards are diverse, they benefit from a "richer level of discussion, debate and perspective each and every time they come together."² However, over 61 percent of board members among the Fortune 100 are non-Hispanic White men.³ This is significantly higher than the group's 31.7 percent representation in the civilian labor force.⁴



This disparity is more glaring when looking at Fortune 500 companies. In the Fortune 500, 66 percent of board seats are held by non-Hispanic White men.⁵ Persons of color only hold 16 percent of board seats.⁶



Fortune 500 Board Seats By Race and Gender



In 2019, the Government Accountability Office (GAO) produced a report similarly noting that women and persons of color are underrepresented on corporate boards.⁷

The push for racial diversity on corporate boards is challenged by a lack of company-level

Persons of Color Represent 16% of Board Seats among Fortune 500 Companies

- 8.6% African American
- 3.8% Hispanic/Latinx
- 3.7% Asian/Pacific Islander
- 0.1% Other

Women Represent 23% of Board Seats among Fortune 500 Companies

disclosure and demographic reporting. Companies are not required to report on the racial composition of their board and few voluntarily report. According to Bloomberg, "the number of Black corporate directors has stalled or even declined."⁸ However, the paucity of data also prevents academics from studying the performance impact of racially diverse

boards. Studies that have been conducted utilizing survey data, among other voluntarily disclosed data, have reiterated shortfalls in the racial and ethnic representation on boards as compared to the general U.S. population.^{9, 10}

A frequently quoted management adage, "what gets measured, gets managed," is relevant here. A board that is not measuring its level of diversity is not appropriately assessing all of the factors that contribute to an effective board. It is also nearly impossible to make progress and seize opportunities on a particular variable without sufficient data. In this case, transparent and voluntary disclosure from companies is vital so analysts and investors can determine whether and to what extent companies are capitalizing on the benefits of board diversity.

The Business Case for Board Diversity

Over the years, a myriad of academic and practitioner studies have been conducted that analyze – and demonstrate – the performance advantages of diversity, inclusive of gender, race and ethnicity, in the context of corporate boards and senior leadership teams. These studies underscore the fact that companies with enhanced diversity attributes are better positioned to reap financial and operational benefits for their investors.

Gender and Racial Diversity

In May 2020, McKinsey and Company released a report titled "Diversity Wins – How Inclusion Matters." After conducting an analysis of 1,000 large companies, they note that "the business case for inclusion and diversity is stronger than ever." Companies with a higher likelihood to outperform also had higher levels of diverse representation among executives. The paper asserts that this data also substantiates the importance of diversity in contributing to better all-round board performance and increased corporate performance for shareholders.

- Racial/Ethnic Diversity Researchers found that companies with the highest levels of racial and ethnic diversity at the executive level outperformed by 36 percent in terms of profitability.¹¹
- **Gender Diversity** There was a profitability differential of 48 percent between companies with the highest gender diversity at the

Companies with the highest levels of ethnic and racial diversity at the executive level outperformed by **36%**

executive level and companies with the least. Further, boards in the top quartile of gender diversity have a statistically significant correlation with financial outperformance.¹²

A 2015 McKinsey study of 366 companies found that corporate leadership groups in the top quartile for racial and ethnic diversity were 35 percent more likely to have financial returns above their national industry median. The study also found that companies with gender-diverse boards are 15 percent more likely to outperform the median in their industry.¹³

Numerous additional studies provide evidence and strong support for the investment case for board diversity:

- A 2016 recent report from MSCI found that companies with increased representation of women leaders had higher same-year return on equity than those without – and an examination of a five-year sample period showed that companies that added women to their boards had consistent correlations with stronger financial metrics.¹⁴
- A study by PwC in 2017 found that 79 percent of board directors believe that diversity enhances board performance, and more than half believe it enhances company performance.¹⁵ Also in 2017, PwC released a report noting that managing diversity is considered a matter of overseeing reputational risks and opportunities that cannot be ignored.¹⁶



- A study by Catalyst found that "companies with the highest representation of women on their top management teams experienced better financial performance than companies with the lowest women's representation. This finding holds for both financial measures analyzed: Return on Equity (ROE), which is 35 percent higher, and Total Return to Shareholders (TRS), which is 34 percent higher."¹⁷
- Case studies in a white paper commissioned by the California Public Employees' Retirement System (CalPERS) illustrated that large companies generated a return on investment directly due to addressing diversity blindspots within their organization.¹⁸

The call for board diversity and its associated benefits for companies and investors has been reaffirmed by prominent business leaders as well. The Business Roundtable calls on corporate boards to "develop a framework for identifying appropriately diverse candidates that allows the nominating/governance committee to consider women, minorities, and others with diverse backgrounds as candidates for each open board seat."¹⁹

Gender Diversity

The push for gender diversity on corporate boards has been aggressive and successful, albeit at a gradual pace.²⁰ Given the comparable paucity of data on race and ethnicity, many studies have focused on gender diversity. A large body research demonstrates that a more diverse board of directors improves performance.^{21, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26}

For example:

- A 2017 report by State Street Global Advisors indicates that companies with strong female leadership experience a 36 percent higher return on equity than companies without gender-diverse leadership teams.²⁷
- A 2012 Credit Suisse Research Institute evaluated the performance of 2,360 companies globally over six years and found that companies with one or more women on boards delivered higher average returns on equity, lower leverage, better average growth, and higher price/book value multiples.²⁸

Companies with one or more women on boards delivered higher average returns on equity, lower leverage, better average growth, and a higher price/book value multiples. Additional studies note that greater gender diversity can lead to a better mix of leadership skills, improved corporate governance, and a more risk-averse management style.²⁹ This coincides with studies demonstrating that women's participation on corporate boards favorably impacts a firm's risk profile.³⁰

Groupthink

One challenge facing companies without sufficient board diversity is groupthink. Groupthink is a mode of thinking in which team members strive toward agreement and solidarity and override the motivation to assess alternative options.³¹ There is also research demonstrating that groups composed of similar individuals have a tendency to refrain from challenging the views of the group, indicating that diversity of background has positive impacts on decision-making, risk oversight and innovation.³² In short, groupthink can be highly detrimental to problem-solving, critical thinking, risk management, and optimal decision-making. This in turn poses material issues for shareholders.^{33, 34}

Studies have found that diverse teams are more likely to reexamine facts, remain objective, and encourage greater scrutiny.^{35, 36} A 2018 article published by researchers at the University of Wisconsin noted that a group of "high-functioning diverse individuals tends to outperform a non-diverse group of the best performing individuals".^{37, 38} This clearly presents benefits in the context of boardrooms, where careful analysis, independent scrutiny, and varied perspectives can contribute to optimal decision-making and improved company performance.

Customer Alignment, Employee Engagement, and Transparency

Boards that are more diverse may also have a better understanding of their employees, customers, and communities in which they operate.³⁹ Not only does board diversity demonstrate to employees, customers, policymakers, and other stakeholders that the company cares about equity, diversity, and inclusion and embodies those principles, but it

better positions companies to more acutely understand the values, behaviors, and interests those vital stakeholder groups. $^{\rm 40}$

Maintaining a diverse slate of individuals at all levels of an organization, including in the boardroom, presents business opportunities to develop more targeted, tailored, and value-producing products and services.⁴¹ U.S. population statistics indicate that 40 percent of the country is comprised of diverse individuals (non-white ethnicity).⁴² A report by the Selig Center for Economic Growth estimates that minority groups have been making the fastest gains in increased buying power.⁴³ The \$1.5 trillion Hispanic market includes one out of every six people and is the second-fastest growing minority market in the U.S.⁴⁴ Black consumers represent \$1.3 trillion in annual buying power.⁴⁵ Between 2000 and 2017, Asian buying power has grown 222 percent to \$891 billion, and Native American buying power has grown by 164 percent.⁴⁶

Consumers are also increasingly urging companies to take action on racial inequity and promote inclusion.⁴⁷ Equileap, a data provider, notes that there can be a divergence between company commitments and disclosure.⁴⁸ The onus is on firms to demonstrate that they are following through on their stated commitments to equity, diversity, and inclusion, which can be accomplished through transparency and disclosure. A company that does not maintain a positive reputation on issues of equity, diversity, and inclusion risks consumers switching to a competitor or boycotting their product.⁴⁹ In September 2020, following Wells Fargo CEO Charlie Scharf's racist comments on diverse hiring, claiming "there is a very limited pool of black talent to recruit from," people took to social media to boycott Wells Fargo and closed accounts at the bank.⁵⁰ In June 2020, as part of a campaign titled "Stop Hate for Profit," various brands announced that they would limit advertising on Facebook due to the lack of progress it had made on issues of racial justice and hate speech.⁵¹

There is also increased attention on how firms manage their most valuable asset, their employees. State Street Global Advisors notes in a recent letter that "companies that promote workforce diversity and inclusion through transparent hiring, promotion and wage practices have seen improved productivity, revenues, and market share," based on a reports published in 2011 and 2013.^{52, 53, 54} A positive reputation on diversity can make a company a more appealing place to work, thus attracting better talent.⁵⁵ Diverse boards are more likely to adopt management-level programs for employees that foster greater engagement and satisfaction.⁵⁶ Employee engagement is higher in companies that exceed the industry average in revenue growth.⁵⁷ A Gallup analysis found that work units in the top quartile of employee engagement outperformed 22 percent in profitability when compared to the bottom quartile.⁵⁸ Numerous additional studies support the link between employee engagement and corporate performance.^{59, 60}

Calls for Racial Equity and Board Diversity

Over the last decade, institutional investors around the globe have devoted increased attention on issues of equity, diversity and inclusion, and particularly on the issue of board

diversity, given the relevance to performance. Outside the U.S., regulatory agencies and leadership bodies have adopted requirements and recommendations to increase action and disclosure on corporate board diversity:

- In 2010, the Corporate Governance Council of the Australian Stock Exchange recommended that listed entities disclose goals related to gender diversity and the proportion of men and women at various levels of the organization, including the board.⁶¹
- In 2012, the Singapore Exchange revised its Code of Corporate Governance to require companies to comply with governance principles, including board diversity, or explain in their annual report why they departed from such principles.⁶²
- In 2014, the Canadian Securities Administrators recommended that entities listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange include targets for female board representation and policies on board gender diversity, with those that do not disclose instructed to provide their reasoning.⁶³
- In 2014, the European Parliament amended the Directive on Disclosure of Non-Financial and Diversity Information to require companies to disclose their board diversity policy, inclusive of age, gender, educational, and professional backgrounds.⁶⁴

The push for board diversity and increased disclosure manifested in the U.S. as well. In 2015, institutional investors with over \$1 trillion in assets under management petitioned the SEC to require new disclosures related to nominees for corporate board seats. The petition specifically asked that the SEC require disclosure on nominees' gender, race, and ethnicity, as well as nominees' mix of skills, experiences, and attributes needed to fulfill the corporation's mission.⁶⁵

While the SEC did not adopt the requirement sought in the petition, momentum continued to swell with more and more institutional investors calling on companies to increase board diversity, adopt diverse search policies, and enhance disclosure. Large institutional investors, like the New York City Comptroller began introducing shareholder proposals, which would receive successful majority votes, calling for companies to "include women and minority candidates in the pool from which Board nominees are chosen," and report to shareholders on "efforts to encourage diversified representation on the board."⁶⁶ Large asset managers, such as BlackRock, also took action, revising their proxy voting guidelines to potentially oppose a board members' reelection for reasons including "insufficient attention to board diversity."⁶⁷

More recently, the Black Lives Matter movement and the outrage sparked in May 2020 with the murder of George Floyd has created a national conversation on the issues of racial equality and opportunity. Numerous companies have issued statements in support of racial justice and announced responsive efforts at their operations.⁶⁸ In response to these

statements, in July 2020, the New York City Comptroller called on 67 companies within the S&P 100 to affirm their commitments by disclosing EEO-1 Report data (which provides a breakdown of the gender and racial demographics of a company's workforce).

This level of disclosure enables investors to evaluate diversity, workforce and human capital practices, and benchmark companies against their peers to better understand risks and opportunities within their investment portfolio.⁶⁹ Recognizing the importance of transparency in diversity metrics, already 34 companies agreed to publicly disclose this data, as of September 2020.⁷⁰

In 2019, investors representing \$1.88 trillion in assets requested greater access to and transparency of workplace equity data, including data specific to diversity.⁷¹ This was in response to concerns that companies make promises related to workplace equity but do not provide data to corroborate their efforts. The request noted that "abnormal returns exist for momentum-based strategies associated with improving human capital management," thus making it difficult for investors to understand risks and identify this alpha factor when there is a lack of transparency.⁷²

Large asset managers have also begun to speak out as well.⁷³ In recognition of the positive correlation between diversity, board effectiveness, and long-term performance, beginning in 2021, State Street Global Advisors will seek information on company goals for increasing racial diversity and metrics related to the makeup of their workforce and boards.⁷⁴ Legal and General Investment Management (LGIM), the largest fund manager in the UK, announced a new campaign focused explicitly on the racial/ethnic composition of corporate boards. Starting in 2022, LGIM will vote against all-white boards that fail to diversify, given that accountability for this issue rests with the board.⁷⁵

In light of heightened attention on issues of racial equity, there is increased pressure on corporations to demonstrate that they are supporting an equitable and inclusive workplace.⁷⁶ S&P Global Rankings released a statement noting that "racial injustice is becoming a material issue that has the potential to change our ESG evaluations and credit perspectives."⁷⁷ This includes actions taken at the top of the organization, including the racial and ethnic composition of board members.

Increasing Regulatory Action and Reputational Risks

A number of states have introduced or are considering legislation related to the makeup of corporate boards, ranging from increased disclosure requirements to the establishment of quotas for women and persons of color. For instance:

• In the State of Illinois, Public Act 101-0589 was signed into law on August 27, 2019, requiring publicly held companies headquartered in Illinois to report the self-identified gender and race/ethnicity of each member of its board of directors.⁷⁸

- The State of New York recently enacted a law that mandates a study of the number of women directors on boards of companies doing business in New York. The law also requires disclosure of women board directors.⁷⁹
- The State of California enacted a law, SB 826, in 2018 mandating gender diversity on the boards of companies principally located within the state. The law has phased requirements, thus by the end of 2019 each company must have added at least one woman director, and by 2021 each company with greater than six directors must have at least three female directors.⁸⁰ On September 30, 2020, Governor Newsom signed AB 979, which requires that every publicly held company principally located in California include a director from an underrepresented community by December 31, 2021. AB 979 defines "director from an underrepresented community" as an "individual who self-identifies as Black, African-American, Hispanic, Latino, Asian, Pacific Islander, Native American, Native Hawaiian, or Alaska Native, or who self-identifies as gay, lesbian, bisexual or transgender." The law also increases diversity requirements over time with fines for those that fail to comply. ^{81, 82}

Further, at least eleven states have introduced legislation on board diversity or are in the process of doing so.⁸³

Given this slew of actions at the state-level, companies that do not effectively manage the issue of board diversity will face increasing regulatory risks – as well as reputational risks – that may impact their social license to operate and financial performance.

Members of the U.S. Congress are also exploring action on the board diversity front. In 2017, several members of the House of Representatives sent a letter to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) seeking action to address the lack of diverse representation on corporate boards.⁸⁴

Within the SEC itself, concerns related to diversity are also reviewed by the Office of Minority and Women Inclusion, which is responsible for all matters related to diversity in management, employment, and business activities at the SEC. This office is committed to ensuring that diversity and inclusion are leveraged throughout the agency to advance the SEC's mission to protect investors, maintain fair, orderly and efficient markets, and facilitate capital formation.⁸⁵

The aforementioned policies and activities clearly demonstrate increased attention on disclosure requirements and corporate action related to equity, diversity and inclusion, with specific attention on board diversity. To wit, in a recent statement related to changes to Rule S-K and ESG disclosure, SEC Commissioner Allison Lee noted that it would be questionable to assume that the lack of disclosure means that diversity is not material and relevant to a business, particularly given extensive and decisive research illustrating the benefits of diversity.⁸⁶ She underscores the "growing body of research showing the strong business case for diversity" and the significance of this issue to institutional investors.⁸⁷

Investor Initiatives

Board diversity has been identified as a critically important attribute of a well-functioning board by both the world's largest asset managers and asset owners. Accordingly, investors from across the globe have devoted, and continue to devote, more resources to investment analysis, corporate engagement, and proxy voting initiatives focus on corporate board diversity. This further testifies to the fact that board diversity is a relevant and material issue for institutional investors.

Investor Coalitions

There are several large investor coalitions explicitly focused on the issue of board diversity. Founded in 2011, <u>the Thirty Percent Coalition</u> is a national organization historically advocating for gender diversity on corporate boards, and recently changed its mission statement to reflect its growing focus on promoting women and people of color to corporate boards. Representing more than \$6 trillion in assets under management, membership includes public companies, private equity, institutional investors, state treasurers, professional services firms and advocacy groups working together for the first time.

Aligned with that mission, the <u>Midwest Investors Diversity Initiative</u> (MIDI), representing \$820 billion in assets under management and advisement, is a coalition of institutional investors dedicated to increasing racial, ethnic, and gender diversity on corporate boards of companies headquartered in Midwestern states

Another coalition with a similar regional focus, committed to increasing gender, racial, and ethnic diversity is the <u>Northeast Investors Diversity Initiative</u> (NIDI). NIDI is a group of 11 investors based in the Northeast with more than \$283 billion in assets under management.

Campaigns by Asset Management Firms

Beyond these notable coalitions, several of the world's largest asset managers actively speak out about the importance of racial and ethnic diversity on boards, including State Street, Blackrock, and Vanguard.^{88, 89} Some demonstrate this commitment through dissenting proxy votes, in a clear signal to companies that laggard board diversity is unacceptable and remedial efforts are required.

In October 2020, LGIM sent a letter to the FTSE 100 and S&P 500 companies to provide advance warning that beginning in 2022, they will vote against all-white boards that fail to diversify.⁹⁰ Prior to that, in 2019, LGIM voted in support of 24 shareholder proposals related to corporate board diversity.⁹¹

In the summer of 2020, State Street Global Advisors announced a new campaign wherein they will engage portfolio companies to request information on company goals for increasing racial diversity, including metrics related to the makeup of their workforce and boards.⁹²

In 2017, New York City Comptroller Scott Stringer launched the Board Accountability Project to call on publicly-traded companies to adopt a policy requiring the consideration of both women and people of color for every open board seat and for CEO appointment. Further, this campaign requests that companies disclose the skills, race/ethnicity and gender using a matrix developed by the Comptroller office.⁹³

The Need for Self-Disclosure on Board Diversity

In 2019, Ernst and Young interviewed some of the world's largest institutional investors seeking information on key priorities and challenges facing today's fiduciaries. Their report underscores that investors face difficulties evaluating board performance and effectiveness due to in part to the lack of disclosure on diversity attributes, including race and ethnicity.⁹⁴ While the report noted that more companies are disclosing the racial and ethnic composition of their boards explicitly in response to investor pressure,⁹⁵ many companies still neglect to disclose said information or are slow to do so.⁹⁶

Historically, many institutional investors have advocated for gender diversity on corporate boards through proxy voting policies and through direct shareholder-company engagement. In 2020, Institutional Shareholder Services, a large proxy advisory firm adjusted its policy to vote against or withhold from directors at companies in the Russell 3000 where there were no women on the board.⁹⁷ These actions, now broadly adopted by investors across the world, have helped generate an increase in gender diversity on corporate boards. The lack of data on racial/ethnic composition, however, makes it difficult to apply the same tools and creates unnecessary barriers to investment analysis and academic study.

Given the wealth of support and evidence demonstrating the investment case for board diversity, inclusive of race and ethnicity in addition to gender, investors have a material and relevant reason for asking companies to voluntarily disclose the racial/ethnic composition of their boards of directors. Looking at it another way, companies should capitalize on this moment and the momentum on gender diversity to publicly report the racial/ethnic composition of their board of directors in their proxy statements. Doing so will not only provide companies with an important way to self-assess the quality of their board and position boards for optimal performance, but it will provide long-term investors with greater access to the total mix of information that better enables them to protect and grow their investments.

¹ "Vanguard Investment Stewardship Perspective: Board Diversity," 2019. Vanguard, <u>https://about.vanguard.com/investment-stewardship/perspectives-and-commentary/persp_board_diversity.pdf</u>.

² John Batelle "It all starts with the board," NewCo, November 28, 2017.

³ "Missing pieces report: The 2018 board diversity census of women and minorities on Fortune 500 boards." Alliance for Board Diversity / Deloitte LLP. <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/center-for-board-effectiveness/articles/missing-pieces-fortune-500-board-diversity-study</u> 2018.html?id=us:2el:3pr:diversity:eng:boardef:011619.

⁴ "Employment Projections: Civilian Labor Force, by Age, Sex, Race, and ethnicity," U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2020, <u>https://www.bls.gov/emp/tables/civilian-labor-force-summary.htm</u>.

⁵ Missing pieces report: The 2018 board diversity census of women and minorities on Fortune 500 boards." Alliance for Board Diversity / Deloitte LLP. <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/center-for-board-effectiveness/articles/missing-pieces-fortune-500-board-diversity-study</u>

2018.html?id=us:2el:3pr:diversity:eng:boardef:011619.

⁶ Missing pieces report: The 2018 board diversity census of women and minorities on Fortune 500 boards." Alliance for Board Diversity / Deloitte LLP. <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/center-for-board-effectiveness/articles/missing-pieces-fortune-500-board-diversity-study-2018.html</u>.

⁷ "GAO-19-637T Strategies to Increase Representation of Women and Minorities," U.S. Government Accountability Office, June 20, 2019, <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-19-637T</u>.

⁸ Jeff Green, "Companies Seek More Black Directors After Adding Women," Bloomberg, August 19, 2020, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-08-19/companies-seek-more-black-directors-after-adding-women</u>.

⁹ "Board Diversification Strategy: Realizing Competitive Advantage and Shareowner Value," Vitrom Consulting, 2009, <u>http://www.insurance.ca.gov/diversity/41-ISDGBD/GBDExternal/upload/CalPERS-WhitePaper-200902.pdf</u>.
¹⁰ Kosmos Papadopoulos, "U.S. Board Diversity Trends 2019," ISS & Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance, June 2019, https://corpgov.law.harvard.edu/2019/06/18/u-s-board-diversity-trends-in-2019/.
¹¹ "Diversity Wins," McKinsey & Company, 2020,

https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/McKinsey/Featured%20Insights/Diversity%20and%20Inclusion/Diversity%20 wins%20How%20inclusion%20matters/Diversity-wins-How-inclusion-matters-vF.pdf. ¹² Ibid.

¹³ "Diversity Matters," McKinsey & Company, 2015,

https://assets.mckinsey.com/~/media/857F440109AA4D13A54D9C496D86ED58.ashx.

¹⁴ "The Tipping Point: Women on Boards and Financial Performance," MSCI, December 2016.

¹⁵ "2017 Annual Corporate Directors Survey," PWC, 2017, <u>https://www.pwc.com/us/en/governance-insights-center/annual-corporate-directors-survey/assets/pwc-2017-annual-corporate-directors-survey.pdf</u>.

¹⁶ "Magnet for Talent: Managing Diversity as a Reputational Risk and Business Opportunity," PWC, 2017, <u>https://www.pwc.co.uk/human-resource-services/assets/documents/diversity-and-inclusion-reputation-2017.pdf</u>.

¹⁷ Catalyst, "The Bottom Line: Connecting Corporate Performance and Gender Diversity." 2014. Available at <u>https://www.catalyst.org/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2019/01/The Bottom Line Connecting Corporate Performance and Gender Diversity.pdf. ¹⁸ "Board Diversification Strategy: Realizing Competitive Advantage and Shareowner Value," Vitrom Consulting, 2009, <u>http://www.insurance.ca.gov/diversity/41-ISDGBD/GBDExternal/upload/CalPERS-WhitePaper-200902.pdf</u>.

¹⁹ National Association of Corporate Directors, "The Diverse Board: Moving from Interest to Action," 2012, <u>https://www.nacdonline.org/Store/ProductDetail.cfm?ItemNumber=5814</u>.

²⁰ "Missing pieces report: The 2018 board diversity census of women and minorities on Fortune 500 boards." Alliance for Board Diversity / Deloitte LLP. <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/center-for-board-effectiveness/articles/missing-pieces-fortune-500-board-diversity-study</u>

2018.html?id=us:2el:3pr:diversity:eng:boardef:011619.

²¹ "The CS Gender 3000 in 2019: The changing face of companies," Credit Suisse Research Institute, October 2019, <u>https://www.credit-suisse.com/about-us-news/en/articles/news-and-expertise/cs-gender-3000-report-2019-201910.html</u>.

²² Vivian Hunt, Lareina Yee, Sara Prince and Sundiatu Dixon-Fyle, "Delivering through diversity," McKinsey & Company, January 2018, <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/organization/our-insights/delivering-through-diversity</u>.

²³ Corinne Post and Kris Byron, "Women on Boards and Firm Financial Performance: A Meta-Analysis," *Academy of Management Journal* Vol. 58, No. 5, November 2014,

https://journals.aom.org/doi/abs/10.5465/amj.2013.0319?journalCode=amj.

²⁴ Thankom Gopinath Arun, Yousf Ebrahem Alhahrog and Zakaria Ali-aribi, "Female Directors and Earnings Management: Evidence from UK Companies," University of Central Lincolnshire, *International Review of Financial Analysts* 39, 2015, <u>http://clok.uclan.ac.uk/11691/3/11691_Arun.pdf.</u>

²⁵ Meggiin Thwing Eastman, Damion Rallis and Gaia Mazzucchelli, "The Tipping Point: Women on Boards and Financial Performance," MSCI Research Insights, Dec. 2016, <u>https://www.msci.com/documents/10199/fd1f8228-cc07-4789-acee-3f9ed97ee8bb.</u>

²⁶ Panagiotis Karavitis, Sotirion Kokasand Serafeim Tsoukas, "Gender Board Diversity and the Cost of Bank Loans," Sept. 2019,

https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3453680&dgcid=ejournal_htmlemail_corporate:governance :finance:ejournal_abstractlink

²⁷ "Better Together," State Street Global Advisors, 2017, <u>https://www.ssga.com/investment-topics/general-investing/2018/04/drive_change_gender_diversity.pdf</u>.

²⁸ "Gender Diversity and Corporate Performance," Credit Suisse, 2012, <u>https://www.credit-</u>

suisse.com/articles/news-and-expertise/2012/07/en/does-gender-diversity-improve-performance.html.²⁹ "Ibid.

³⁰ Jizi, M. I., & Nehme, R. "Board gender diversity and firms' equity risk," Equality, Diversity and Inclusion: An International Journal, 36(7), 590-606, 2017, <u>https://search-proquest-</u>

com.proxy.library.cmu.edu/docview/1956076331?accountid=9902.

³¹ "Only skin deep?Re-examining the business case for diversity," Deloitte, 2011, https://www.ced.org/pdf/Deloitte - Only Skin Deep.pdf.

³² Janis, I. (1972) Groupthink: Psychological studies of Policy Decsions and Fiascoes. Boston: Houghton. ³³ "Diversity Matters," McKinsey & Company, 2015,

https://assets.mckinsey.com/~/media/857F440109AA4D13A54D9C496D86ED58.ashx.

³⁴ "Only skin deep? Re-examining the business case for diversity," Deloitte, 2011,

https://www.ced.org/pdf/Deloitte_-_Only_Skin_Deep.pdf.

³⁵ David Rock and Heidi Grant. "Why Diverse Teams are Smarter," Harvard Business Review, Nov. 4, 2016, available at: <u>https://hbr.org/2016/11/why-diverse-teams-are-smarter</u>.

³⁶ Stephanie Creary, "When and Why Diversity Improves Your Board's Performance," Harvard Business Review, March 27, 2019, <u>https://hbr.org/2019/03/when-and-why-diversity-improves-your-boards-performance</u>.

³⁷ Yaron Nili, "Beyond the Numbers: Substantive Gender Diversity in Boardrooms," University of Wisconsin Law School, 2018.

³⁸ Lu Hong and Scott E. Page, "Groups of diverse problem solvers can outperform groups

of high-ability problem solvers: Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America," 2004.

³⁹ Yaron Nili, "Beyond the Numbers: Substantive Gender Diversity in Boardrooms," University of Wisconsin Law School, 2018.

40 Ibid.

⁴¹ "Magnet for Talent: Managing Diversity as a Reputational Risk and Business Opportunity," PWC, 2017,

https://www.pwc.co.uk/human-resource-services/assets/documents/diversity-and-inclusion-reputation-2017.pdf. 42 United State Census Bureau, People Populations Statistics,

https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/US/PST045219.

⁴³ Matt Wecks, "UGA Report: Minority groups driving U.S. economy," UGAToday, March 2, 2017, <u>https://news.uga.edu/multicultural-economy-report-17/</u>.

44 Ibid.

⁴⁵ "It's in The Bag, Black Consumers' Path to Purchase." Nielson.com, Sept. 12, 2019,

https://www.nielsen.com/us/en/insights/2019/its-in-the-bag-black-consumer-path-to-purchase/.

⁴⁶ Matt Wecks, "UGA Report: Minority groups driving U.S. economy," UGAToday, March 2, 2017, <u>https://news.uga.edu/multicultural-economy-report-17/</u>.

⁴⁷ "Why Corporations Response to George Floyd Protests Matter," S&P Global Ratings, 2020,

https://www.spglobal.com/ratings/en/research/articles/200723-environmental-social-and-governance-why-corporations-responses-to-george-flovd-protests-matter-11568216

⁴⁸ "Workplace Equity Disclosure Statement," As You Sow, 2019, <u>https://www.asyousow.org/our-work/gender-workplace-equity-disclosure-statement</u>.

⁴⁹ "Magnet for Talent: Managing Diversity as a Reputational Risk and Business Opportunity," PWC, 2017, <u>https://www.pwc.co.uk/human-resource-services/assets/documents/diversity-and-inclusion-reputation-2017.pdf</u>.

⁵⁰ Isabella Jibilian, "People are calling for a boycott of Wells Fargo after CEO blames 'very limited pool of Black talent' for the bank's trouble hitting its diverse hiring goals," Business Insider, September 23, 2020, <u>https://www.businessinsider.com/wells-fargo-boycott-ceo-charles-scharf-black-talent-hiring-comments-2020-9</u>.

⁵¹ Cat Zakrzewski, "The Technology 202: Major brands announce temporary Facebook ad boycott,"
⁵² A. Garnero, S. Kampelmann, and F. Rycx, "The Heterogeneous Effects of Workforce Diversity on Productivity, Wages, and Profits," Centre Pour La Recherche Economique et Ses Applications Document de travail no 1304, 2013, pp. 4-5.

⁵³ "Global Diversity and Inclusion: Fostering Innovation Through a Diverse Workforce," Forbes Insights, last modified July 2011.

⁵⁴ "Kelly Services: Diversity must help bottom line to be sustainable," Crain's Detroit Business, last modified November 14, 2013.

⁵⁵ "Magnet for Talent: Managing Diversity as a Reputational Risk and Business Opportunity," PWC, 2017,
<u>https://www.pwc.co.uk/human-resource-services/assets/documents/diversity-and-inclusion-reputation-2017.pdf</u>
⁵⁶ Creek, Steven, Kristine Kuhn and Arvin Sahaym, "Board Diversity and Employee Satisfaction: The Mediating Role

of Progressive Programs," 2017.

⁵⁷ Solomon Markos, and Sandhya M. Sridevi, "Employee Engagement: The Key to Improving Performance," International Journal of Business and Management, December 2010,

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.466.1591&rep=rep1&type=pdf.

 $^{\rm 58}$ Susan Sorenson, "How Employee Engagement Drives Growth," Gallup, June 20, 2013,

https://www.gallup.com/workplace/236927/employee-engagement-drives-growth.aspx.

⁵⁹ "2015 Trends in Global Employee Engagement," Aon Hewitt, 2015, <u>http://www.aon.com/attachments/human-capital-consulting/2015-Trends-in-Global-Employee-Engagement-Report.pdf</u>.

⁶⁰ "The Materiality of Human Capital to Corporate Financial Performance," Harvard Law School, 2015, https://lwp.law.harvard.edu/publications/materiality-human-capital-corporate-financial-performance.

⁶¹ ASX Corporate Governance Council, Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations with 2010 Amendments, 11 (2d ed. 2010).

⁶² Monetary Authority of Singapore, Code of Corporate Governance (May 2, 2012), available at <u>https://www.mas.gov.sg/-</u>

<u>/media/MAS/resource/fin_development/corporate_governance/CGCRevisedCodeofCorporateGovernance3May20</u> 12.pdf.

⁶³ McMillan LLP, New Gender Diversity and Board Renewal Disclosure Rules, 1 (Dec. 1, 2014).

⁶⁴ Directive 2014/95/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 October 2014 Amending Directive 2013/34/EU as Regards Disclosure of Non-Financial and Diversity Information by Certain Large Undertakings and Groups, 2014 O.J. (L 330/1) Article 19a(2), available at http://eurlex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv:OJ.L .2014.330.01.0001.01.ENG.

⁶⁵ Petition for Amendment of Proxy Rule Regarding Board Nominee Disclosure – Chart/Matrix Approach. March 31,

2015. Available at https://www.sec.gov/rules/petitions/2015/petn4-682.pdf.

66 Ibid.

67 Ibid.

⁶⁸ Richard Feloni and Yusuf George, "These Are the Corporate Responses to the George Floyd Protests That Stand Out," Just Capital, June 30, 2020, <u>https://justcapital.com/news/notable-corporate-responses-to-the-george-floyd-protests/</u>.

⁶⁹ "Comptroller Stringer and Three New York City Retirement Systems Call on 67 S&P 100 Companies Who Issued Supportive Statements on Racial Equality to Publicly Disclose the Composition of their Workforce by Race, Ethnicity and Gender," NYC Comptroller, July 1, 2020, <u>https://comptroller.nyc.gov/newsroom/comptroller-stringer-andthree-new-york-city-retirement-systems-call-on-67-sp-100-companies-who-issued-supportive-statements-onracial-equality-to-publicly-disclose-the-composition-of-their-workforce/.</u>

⁷⁰ "Comptroller Stringer and NYC Retirement Systems Announce 34 S&P100 Companies Will Publicly Disclose Workforce Demographics," NYC Comptroller, September 28, 2020,

https://comptroller.nyc.gov/newsroom/comptroller-stringer-and-nyc-retirement-systems-announce-34-sp-100companies-will-publicly-disclose-workforce-demographics/.

⁷¹ As You Sow, "Workplace Equity Disclosure Statement," 2019, <u>https://www.asyousow.org/our-work/gender-workplace-equity-disclosure-statement.</u>

72 Ibid.

⁷³ Kalyeena Makortoff, "Legal & General warns FTSE 100 firms over lack of ethnic diversity," The Guardian, October 5, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/oct/05/legal-and-general-warns-ftse-100-firms-lack-of-ethnic-diversity-bame-board-member-2022</u>.

⁷⁴ Richard Lacaille, "Diversity Strategy, Goals & Disclosure: our Expectations for Public Companies," State Street Global Advisors, August 27, 2020, <u>https://www.ssga.com/us/en/institutional/etfs/insights/diversity-strategy-goals-disclosure-our-expectations-for-public-companies</u>.

⁷⁵ Kalyeena Makortoff, "Legal & General warns FTSE 100 firms over lack of ethnic diversity," The Guardian, October 5, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/oct/05/legal-and-general-warns-ftse-100-firms-lack-of-ethnic-diversity-bame-board-member-2022</u>.

⁷⁶ "Why Corporations Response to George Floyd Protests Matter," S&P Global Ratings, 2020,

https://www.spglobal.com/ratings/en/research/articles/200723-environmental-social-and-governance-whycorporations-responses-to-george-floyd-protests-matter-11568216

77 Ibid.

⁷⁸ "Public Act 101-0589," Illinois General Assembly, Aug. 27, 2019,

https://www.ilga.gov/legislation/publicacts/fulltext.asp?Name=101-0589.

⁷⁹ "New York Enacts Legislation Related to Board Diversity," The National Law Review, 2020,

https://www.natlawreview.com/article/new-york-enacts-legislation-related-to-board-diversity.

⁸⁰ Richard Cino, Susan Groff and Alyssa Toft, "California Law Pushes Virtue of Diversity Requiring Females on Boards of Directors," Jackson Lewis, Oct. 04, 2018,

https://www.californiaworkplacelawblog.com/2018/10/articles/california/california-law-pushes-virtue-ofdiversity-requiring-females-on-boards-of-directors/.

⁸¹ "AB-979 Corporations: board of directors: underrepresented communities," California Legislative Information, Jan. 06, 2020, <u>http://www.leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=201920200AB979</u>.

⁸² "AB 979 Requires California-Based Publicly Held Corporations To Diversify Their Boards of Directors," JDSupra, Oct. 1, 2020, <u>https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/ab-979-requires-california-based-17002/</u>.

⁸³ Michael Hatcher and Weldon Latham, "States are Leading the Charge to Corporate Boards: Diversify" Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance, 2020, <u>https://corpgov.law.harvard.edu/2020/05/12/states-are-leading-the-charge-to-corporate-boards-diversify/</u>.

⁸⁴ Carolyn B. Maloney and Donald S. Beyer, Jr., "Press Release, Carolyn B, Maloney, Reps. Maloney and Beyer Press New SEC Chairman to Act on Boardroom Diversity," 2017, <u>https://maloney.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/reps-maloney-and-beyer-press-new-sec-chairman-to-act-on-boardroom.</u>

⁸⁵ "Public Statement - Regulation S-K and ESG Disclosures: An Unsustainable Silence," SEC, August 26, 2020, <u>https://www.sec.gov/news/public-statement/lee-regulation-s-k-2020-08-26# ftn15</u>.

86 Ibid.

⁸⁷ Ibid.

⁸⁸ Saijel Kishan, "State Street to Press Companies on Boosting Racial Diversity," Bloomberg, August 27, 2020, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-08-27/state-street-to-press-companies-on-boosting-racial-diversity</u>.

⁸⁹ "After Adding More Women on Boards, Companies Pivot to Race," Financial Planning, August 19, 2020, <u>https://www.financial-planning.com/articles/blackrock-vanguard-state-street-pressured-companies-on-adding-women-to-boards-now-to-focus-on-race</u>.

⁹⁰ Kalyeena Makortoff, "Legal & General warns FTSE 100 firms over lack of ethnic diversity," The Guardian, October 5, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/business/2020/oct/05/legal-and-general-warns-ftse-100-firms-lack-of-ethnic-diversity-bame-board-member-2022</u>.

 ⁹¹ "Ethnic Diversity – Financially material, socially imperative," Legal & General Investment Management, 2020.
⁹² Richard Lacaille, "Diversity Strategy, Goals & Disclosure: our Expectations for Public Companies," State Street Global Advisors, August 27, 2020, <u>https://www.ssga.com/us/en/institutional/etfs/insights/diversity-strategy-goals-disclosure-our-expectations-for-public-companies</u>.

⁹³ "Board Accountability project," New York City Comptroller, <u>https://comptroller.nyc.gov/services/financial-matters/boardroom-accountability-project/overview/</u>.

⁹⁴ "2019 Proxy Season Preview," Ernst and Young, 2019, <u>www.ey.com/us/boardmatters</u>.
⁹⁵ Ibid.

⁹⁶ Kosmas Papadopoulos, Robert Kalb, Angelica Valderrama, Thomas Balog, "ISS U.S. Board Study – Board Diversity Review" ISS, 2018.

⁹⁷ "ISS United States – ProxyVoting Guidelines" ISS, 2019,

https://www.issgovernance.com/file/policy/active/americas/US-Voting-

 $\frac{Guidelines.pdf?elqTrackld=150725b95bdf4ed48834784dd55a178c\&elq=cfa2534f0d684ed78717cb80be3b34c4\&elgaid=1371\&elqat=1\&elqCampaignId=.$